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This newsletter is solely devoted to the recent consultation on the Lord Williams’s Lower School Design Brief held at the Lower School on Thursday 15th November.

Background

The amalgamation of Lord Williams’s two sites into one site at Upper School is a policy that was approved in the Thame Neighbourhood Plan (TNP). Also, in the same plan is incorporated a policy (HA5) that required the allocation of the Lower School vacated land for the following purposes:

1. 135 residential dwellings.
2. 1.9 hectares of open space specified as a public park*.
3. Community facilities option for the sports hall that possibly would not be exercised.

Policy HA5 was approved as part of the referendum held in April 2013. It must be regarded as a commitment that is essential to the validity and integrity of the TNP. A full description of the policy may be found on page 67 of the TNP (which may be found on the Thame Town Hall website).

(*Thame is some 15 hectares deficient in open space for public amenity- principally to the north and east. The current parks and open space are concentrated to the west and south of the town and this park is intended to compensate for such deficiency.)

In responding to the consultation (email: reply@lanproservices.co.uk; post: Lord Williams’s Lower School Design Brief, c/o Lanpro, Brettingham House, 98 Pottergate, Norwich NR2 1EQ), you will obviously be making your own points and the attached comments are only intended as an aid. However, we would ask that you consider the following when reviewing the proposals:
1. The committee feels that marginal adjustments to the number of houses in the plan may be justified where mix changes by type are caused by actual proven need.
2. Any proposal must conform to the spirit and letter of policy HA5 except where marginal adjustments are justified.
3. It seems that the school and Oxfordshire County Council believe that the sale of the Lower School site should generate all the funds needed to create the new amalgamated school. This may be the outcome but it must not be at the expense of a substantial departure from policy HA5 and to the detriment of the residents of East Thame. Residents have no control on the costs of amalgamation and must not suffer by virtue of their scale. In fact, it is an approved principle of Thame Town Council that one section of the community should not be disadvantaged by an act to benefit another.

Comments (references are to titles of display boards)

1. Policy Requirements- the statement that the area of 1.9 hectares refers to all open space is incorrect. It refers solely to the park and should not be reduced by the inclusion of the additional site in the southern area.
2. Constraints & Opportunities- the map shows the open space in Seven Acres as a public park; it is not. It is grassed but not fenced and ranks only as a public amenity.
3. The Development Framework (Development Areas, Types & Densities)- References made to higher, medium and lower densities of development without defining per hectare values. Remember that HA5 demands 25 dwellings per hectare so it is important to know. Also, a worrying reference is made to low scale apartment units towards the centre of the site. There is a danger that these could be used for another care home development proposal. Confirmation is required as to the nature and purpose of these units. In addition, housebuilding on the playing field is subject to option as to which side. Policy HA5 requires public consultation on the choice.
4. The Development Framework (Access & Permeability)- Reference to possible vehicular access via Chiltern Grove. This is not in the TNP, the latter mentioning only pedestrian access. 
5. The Development Framework (Landscape & Open Space Provision)- Failure to identify the playing field as a landscaped park in accordance with policy HA5. HA5 also offers partial retention of playing pitches as part of such.
6. The Proposed Masterplan- this option specifies 130-140 dwellings and is therefore policy compliant in numbers. However, a number of issues arise. Firstly, the potential is raised for apartment blocks of 2 or 2.5 storeys in the centre of the site. Policy HA5 states that buildings should not exceed 2 storeys. An explanation is also required as to why such a high-density type of accommodation is stated to contribute to a total of only 130-140 dwellings when policy HA5 assumed a density of 25 per hectare on 5.4 hectares in conventional housing- a less intensive sort than that proposed. There is an apparent mismatch that requires assurance regarding total number of dwellings. In addition, the volume of dwellings assumes a reduced affordable housing provision (TNP 40%) in order to raise funds required.
7. Alternative option for discussion- this option assumes the building of 145-155 dwellings, the volume increase being attributed to the release of land originally specified for possible community use. It assumes that the land, where the sports hall is now, is released for building if needed to fund the school move- effectively windfall housing (i.e. additional to the TNP). In the TNP, 3 options were listed for the location of community facilities - the cattle market, southern road recreation ground and the sports hall site. No final decision has been made but authority was given to LWS to include this alternative in its calculations. In addition, further ‘higher density blocks’ of 1, 2- and 3-bedroom apartments are specified of 2 to 2.5 storeys. The reservations contained in 6 above continue to apply. In addition, the gardens of some houses on Queens Road could be overlooked in contradiction of policy HA5.

Summary

Clarification and adjustment are required in various areas to ensure adherence to the broad spirit and letter of policy HA5. Your response is obviously your own but we trust the above helps. If you wish a public meeting please let us know via email (see below). Further updates will be available on the ETRA website:
www.hugofox.com/community/east-thame-residents-association-13799/home
or just search East Thame Residents Association.
The ETRA Committee

Contact the committee on email: eastthameresidents@gmail.com
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